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Planning Commission – Town Council Work Meeting
Regular Meeting Minutes
Members Present: -Scott Enos- Presiding, Scott Keller-Absent, Michele Mounteer, Cory Jones- Absent, Vickie Keller-Absent, Stephen Hull, Jake Hinman.
Staff: Brian Preece-Town Planner, and Karen Mair- Clerk/Recorder. 
Public: Cody Chamberlain, David Hill, Eric Kellems. Alan Brown, Bob Kowallis, Kam Brown.
Call to Order: 7:00 p.m.

Prayer:  Jake Hinman
Pledge: Scott Enos
Approval of Meeting Minutes for June 24, 2021 – Scott Enos asks the Commission if they have read through the minutes from June 24, 2021 meeting and if there were no questions he would accept a motion to approve the minutes. Michelle Mounteer makes a motion to approve the minutes for June 24, 2021. Jake Hinman seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Minutes are approved as written.

Public Comment – No public comments.

Davies Design (Pheasant Glen Proposed Subdivision) 2900 W 3100 S; Asking for reconsideration of the Preliminary conditions granted June 24, 2021. Jon Jensen-Cody Chamberlain.
The proposed property is located at approximately 3100 South Probst Lane (2900 West).   The 

Property is approximately 20 acres.  The Vicinity Plan application was originally submitted with 

20 lots under the Farm/Cluster Subdivision under section 02.910.08.  Since then, the County 

Health Department has revised their requirements for septic tanks and requires at least 2 acres per septic tank.  This would mean that the Health Department would allow only 10 lots for this proposed subdivision. Thus, the proposed Preliminary Plan has been revised and submitted with 10, 2-acre lots.

Brian informs the Planning Commission that the Browns asked to be on the past Town Council Agenda to see where the town stood as far as the road being in that area of the general plan. The Town Council likes the location of a road in that general area but would not force the road through condemnation or pay for the road. Alan state that he and the Town Council couldn’t come up with any answers. We are not sure how to fix this issue. Alan feels the road doesn’t have to be where it’s at. Scott asks if there is any more to add. Brian states that they have his report and that nothing has changed from the report.
If the property owners would like to make comments and he would gladly answer any questions anyone may have. 

Cody feels that they should get some kind of approval. Everything they have presented is in compliance with the master plan. David Hill, one of the property owners explains that the road runs right in the middle of their property and is the distance it needs to be according to the general plan. He understands that Alan and Kam would have to make adjustments to their property. He feels that nothing is perfect and he would like to be the perfect neighbor. He feels that they have met all the requirements that they need to move forward so he can build his house.
Scott Enos would like to bring the discussion back to the Planning Commission and hear from each of the members. Jake Hinman asks Alan what the next steps would be about going through his property. Alan states they don’t need the road they can develop without a road. The road is only a problem for them. They are only wanting to put in homes they don’t want to do anymore commercial. There is an option of keeping the road going south and then stub the road out and going north towards the highway. 
Steve Hull asks that since there is a road on the master plan would they give approval of a subdivision without requiring a road. Brian informs the commission that the state law states that it is an either put up or shut up scenario. There is a section in the land use development act that states that you should have general road maps. You can’t force someone to not develop. If they are ready to develop then you have to let them unless you purchase their land for the road. Steve asks that if the stubs are there on the general plan but never go anywhere then what purpose do they provide. Brian explains that it can be a T intersection and accomplish the same thing.  Steve states that the other big concern is the amount of traffic it lets out onto Probst Lane. Brian states that he has talked to the City Engineer and he is not concerned about the amount of traffic that 10 homes would generate. Scott states that with the 10 homes on the 20 acre parcel and with the potential of more development on adjoining properties would there be a traffic study then or would the same go for future developments or would the City Engineer say it didn’t need to be done then. Brian stated that if it would all be developed at once then probably would be done. Scott found it interesting that there would not be a traffic study done on Probst Lane with the narrowness of the road and how it would affect the impact the use of that road. Brian states that according to the traffic engineering manual the average trips per day is 10 over a 24 hour period. Most of those trips are in the peak hours of the morning and afternoon. 
Scott asks Michelle if she has any comments. Michelle states that she is listening to all the information being brought forward to gain understanding as she wasn’t at the last meeting. 

Scott states that they did the best job with what they had to work with and Alan is facing a road going through his property that he does not need and as a Planning Commission they are stuck with a bad situation. Scott finds it hard to find a solution to this scenario and does not feel comfortable putting his name on this with the roads going to nowhere. He has cause because the master plan calls for these roads to go there. He is concerned with the future having flag lots on Probst Lane that just cannot handle the increased flow of traffic.  Jake Hinman is concerned with the speed on Probst Lane with having kids that live along that road. With the traffic being diverted from Hwy 189 and other roads, he is afraid that the speed will increase to 65 mph. Jake also feels that the roads that are going to nowhere are concerning. He feels there needs to be more definite destinations to the roads. 

Scott Enos feels that this is bad planning on the master plan and he cannot support this. He states that they have done the best they could as developers to make a bad situation good. He feels that we as a town are setting ourselves up for failure in future developments. The town needs to step up and do this right and decided who is going to pay for it. 

Brian states that failure is possible. Sometimes there are more problems with the dead end streets because people that live by them think they will never go through and when they do they are upset and come to the town furious because they thought they would never have to deal with a street. 

David Hill states that in all reality that the roads on the plans is that the roads designated will take some of the traffic off Probst Lane and go onto 3000 south as stated in the master plan. That’s why they have been put there to divide the traffic. Scott feels they are just kicking the can down the road. David Hill states that if they have met everything required where are we at? Brian states that state law requires the Planning Commission to approve the developers if all requirements have been met. Steve Hull asks if the storage units have to come back for approval?  Can they make the condition that the road go up to the units and come out on 3000 south there?   Brian states that the conditions have to impact the storage units but since the storage units have a way to connect to 3000 south it could be deemed an unreasonable situation. 
After the Planning commission discusses their feelings back and forth, the commission feels that all due diligence and all requirements have been met that they have no choice but to pass it on to the Town Council. The commission all feels that this is bad planning with all the imaginary roads but feel planning takes courage and realize that all land owners and developers will not be happy in the end. They feel that as a town they have to start somewhere and hope that in the end everyone can be happy and benefit from the decisions made. 

A motion was made by Scott Enos and a second by Jake Hinman to approve the plans with the condition that access is obtained to connect the roads and that the Town of Charleston will have to acquire the land from the property owners from the north and pay for their cost and construction of the development to connect to 3000 south.
A vote was cast with 3 votes for and 1 against.  Motion carries. 

This motion will be reviewed and either amended or approved in the next Planning Commission meeting. 
Meeting adjourned at 8:00 pm. 

Submitted by Karen Mair, 

Charleston Town Recorder

